


















 


 


 
 


 


 
Department of Commerce, Community, 


and Economic Development 
 


ALCOHOL & MARIJUANA CONTROL OFFICE 
 


550 West Seventh Avenue, Suite 1600 
Anchorage, AK 99501 


Main: 907.269.0350 
 
 


December 2, 2021   
 
Witch Kitchen/Witch Mountain LLC 
DBA: Witches Brew License #6005 
 
No Road Brewing LLC 
DBA: No Road Brewing License #6008 
  
Re: Competing Applications for a Brewery License in Cordova 
 
Dear Applicants: 


As you are aware, there is one new brewery license allowed in the city limits of Cordova and because both 
of you applied for that license within a timely manner of each other, the ABC Board must consider these 
applications to be "competing applications” at the January 18, 2022 board meeting in Juneau. Your 
attendance at the meeting will be necessary, either in person or on Zoom (the links will be posted on the 
website a week or so before the meeting). 
 
For your information, the regulations defining competing applications and the procedures the board must 
follow to determine which applicant is awarded the license is below.  
 
3 AAC 304.110. Mutually exclusive and competing applications  


(a) When the board receives applications for more licenses of a type than can be supported by 
the population under AS 04.11.400(a), so that the board is required to deny one or more 
applications, the applications are "mutually exclusive" under this section.  


(b) The board will consider, and grant or deny, mutually exclusive applications in the order in 
which they are received. However, all "competing applications," as defined under (c) of this 
section, will be treated as if they were received at the same time, and will be considered 
together.  


(c)  "Competing applications" are those mutually exclusive applications for licenses  


(1) inside a unified municipality, organized borough, or incorporated city that,  


(A) if the applications are for one or more licenses which have become available 
because of a change of local option or a change in population, are received 







 


during the 30-day period beginning on the date the license or licenses first 
become available; or 


(B)  if the applications are for the last available license other than a license 
described in (A) of this paragraph, are received within the same 30-day 
period beginning on the date the board received the first application for the 
license; and  


(2) outside a unified municipality, organized borough, or incorporated city, that are 
received 30 days or less after the immediately preceding application for the license.  


(d) Nothing in this section may be interpreted to allow the 90-day time limit for a decision on an 
application, set by AS 04.11.510, to be exceeded. 


3 AAC 304.112. Selection among competing applications within incorporated cities, organized 
boroughs, and unified municipalities 


(a) Within an incorporated city, organized borough, or unified municipality, all competing 
applications, as defined in 3 AAC 304.110(c), will be considered together by the board under 
this section.  


(b) If affiliates, or persons who are related by birth or marriage, have filed competing 
applications for premises at a single location, the board will, in its discretion, deny all but 
one of those applications.  


(c) The board will deny any competing applications which are required to be denied under AS 
04.11.320, 04.11.340, or 04.11.480.  


(d) If the denial of one or more competing applications under (b) or (c) of this section causes 
any other competing applications to cease to be mutually exclusive, the board will, in its 
discretion, approve the applications which are no longer mutually exclusive.  


(e) If there continue to be competing applications after the steps in (b), (c), and (d) of this 
section are taken, the board will, in its discretion, grant any applications the board considers 
most in the public interest. The factors the board will, in its discretion, consider in 
determining the public interest include the safety, suitability, and proximity to other 
licensed premises of the location of the proposed premises; the size of the proposed 
premises; community amenities associated with the premises, including entertainment, 
dining facilities, and tourist accommodations; and preferences or priorities expressed by the 
local governing body.  


(f) If there continue to be competing applications after the steps in (b), (c), (d), and (e) of this 
section are taken, the board will, in its discretion, conduct a drawing to determine which 
remaining competing applications to approve. 


(g) A competing application not granted under this section will be denied without prejudice to 
future application.  







 


(h) A license granted under this section will be issued after the time within which unsuccessful 
competing applicants may appeal the denial of their applications, and after all statutory 
requirements are met by the successful applicant. 


 
Statutes and regulations can be found on our website here: 
https://www.commerce.alaska.gov/web/amco/AlcoholStatutesRegulations.aspx  
 
Questions or concerns may be sent to: alcohol.licensing@alaska.gov  
 
Respectfully, 
 


 
 
Carrie Craig 
Licensing and Records Supervisor 



https://www.commerce.alaska.gov/web/amco/AlcoholStatutesRegulations.aspx
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Good afternoon,
 
Received, thank you!
 
Have a wonderful holiday season!
 


Carrie Craig
Records and Licensing Supervisor
Alcohol and Marijuana Control Office


550 West 7th Avenue, Suite 1600
Anchorage, AK 99501
907-269-0350
 


From: Tina Hammer [mailto:cityclerk3@cityofcordova.net] 
Sent: Monday, December 20, 2021 9:25 AM
To: AMCO Local Government Only (CED sponsored) <amco.localgovernmentonly@alaska.gov>
Cc: Helen Howarth <citymanager@cityofcordova.net>; Susan Bourgeois
<cityclerk@cityofcordova.net>
Subject: RE: Cordova Brewery License Applications
 


Good Morning,
At the December 1, 2021 regular council meeting, Cordova City Council waived their right to protest
a new brewery license for:
 


1. Witches Brew , License Number 6005
2)    No Road Brewing, License Number 6008


 
Please let me know if I need to send anything further.
Thank you,
 
 


Tina Hammer
City of Cordova



mailto:amco.localgovernmentonly@alaska.gov
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Deputy Clerk


(907) 424-6286
cityclerk3@cityofcordova.net
601 1st St.
Cordova, AK 99574
http://www.cityofcordova.net
 
 


From: AMCO Local Government Only (CED sponsored) <amco.localgovernmentonly@alaska.gov> 
Sent: Friday, December 17, 2021 7:59 AM
To: Tina Hammer <cityclerk3@cityofcordova.net>; Alcohol Licensing, CED ABC (CED sponsored)
<alcohol.licensing@alaska.gov>
Cc: Helen Howarth <citymanager@cityofcordova.net>; Susan Bourgeois
<cityclerk@cityofcordova.net>; AMCO Local Government Only (CED sponsored)
<amco.localgovernmentonly@alaska.gov>
Subject: RE: Cordova Brewery License Applications
 


Good morning,
 
Received, thank you. If I understand the mayor’s letter, the City of Cordova does not protest
the license application for No Road Brewing, license #6008.
 
Just to let you know, we will need a separate letter be sent regarding Witches Brew, license
#6005. A local governing body may “protest” or “waive their right to protest”.   
 
AS 04.11.480 says that if a local governing body wishes to protest the issuance, renewal,
relocation, or transfer to another person of a license they must do so by notifying the board (this
office) and the applicant the reasons for the protest within 60 days of receipt from the office of
notice of filing of the application. If the local governing body does not protest, they should
notify us via email that they “waive their right to protest” earlier than the 60 days. If an
application is protested, the board shall deny the application unless the board finds that the
protest is arbitrary, capricious, and unreasonable.
 
This means, if the City is protesting the issuance of #6005 you will need to provide your
reasonings in writing to the applicant and to this office no later than January 18, 2022, however
the deadline for the January board meeting is December 30, 2021.
 
Please let us know if you have further questions or concerns.
 



mailto:cityclerk3@cityofcordova.net
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You don't often get email from cityclerk3@cityofcordova.net. Learn why this is important


Carrie Craig
Records and Licensing Supervisor
Alcohol and Marijuana Control Office


550 West 7th Avenue, Suite 1600
Anchorage, AK 99501
907-269-0350
 


From: Tina Hammer [mailto:cityclerk3@cityofcordova.net] 
Sent: Thursday, December 16, 2021 3:17 PM
To: Alcohol Licensing, CED ABC (CED sponsored) <alcohol.licensing@alaska.gov>
Cc: Helen Howarth <citymanager@cityofcordova.net>; Susan Bourgeois
<cityclerk@cityofcordova.net>
Subject: Cordova Brewery License Applications
 


Good Afternoon,
 
Please see the attached letter from Mayor Clay Koplin regarding the Cordova City Council’s
recommendation concerning the brewery license applications in Cordova, Alaska.  A hard copy will
follow by mail.
Thank you,
 
 


Tina Hammer
City of Cordova
Deputy Clerk


(907) 424-6286
cityclerk3@cityofcordova.net
601 1st St.
Cordova, AK 99574
http://www.cityofcordova.net
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